

## CONTENTS/CONTENU

PRI	ESID	EN	T':	S	RE	PO	RT	•	•	٠	•	•	•	•	•	٠	•	•	•	1
AT	THE	С	PS	A	٠											•				1
JOE	3S									•					•					4
ODE	)S &	FI	ND:	S			-													-

PUBLISHERS/EDITEURS: The Canadian Political Science Association/Association canadienne de Science politique. Editor for the CPSA/ACSP: Allan Tupper (Alberta) (address: Department of Political Science, University of Alberta, Edmonton, Alberta T6G 2H4). (403) 432-3429

Information/renseignements: CPSA/ACSP, 1-613-231-4026

# PRESIDENT'S REPORT

#### PRESIDENT'S REPORT

On behalf of the Association, I extend to all of you the Season's greetings.

If you have not received immediate service from our office at times this fall, this has been because of an unfortunate and unprecedented accumulation of health problems. If you have nonetheless received the usual excellent service, you owe this to the unusual dedication of Joan, Shelley and Rachel, who have all been affected in one way or another. They, like all the rest of you, richly deserve a few peaceful days in mid-winter. On behalf of all of you, I extend our heartfelt thanks to them.

We have a new Secretary-Treasurer. After Sharon Sutherland's resignation, which I accepted with regret, Jean-Pierre Gaboury was willing to take on the task and has done so with his normal élan and graciousness.

There will be a new Director of the Parliamentary Internship Programme this coming summer. Bob Jackson's third term is coming to an end and we all owe him thanks for having so successfully impressed his personality on the programme for so long. His successor will be Conrad Winn, bilingual, learned in Canadian politics and, yes, residing in Ottawa. We wish him a good term of office.

At present, the Association is in the forefront of the struggle for the preservation of meaningful peer review of research grant applications from the Social Sciences and Humanities Research Council. I hope I have succeeded in initiating friendly but serious conversations between our Board and our members of SSHRC.

As for myself, I enjoyed attending IPSA in Paris and APPSA in Wolfville, Nova Scotia. Because this is my last year before retirement, I am taking advantage of an administrative leave from the University of Alberta. While I am out of the country (February 11 to April 9), our President-Elect, O.P. Dwivedi, has graciously consented to serve as acting president for the handling of urgent problems.

I look forward to seeing many of you at the Learneds in Winnipeg (June 6, 7, 8), for which your Programme Committee under the leadership of my colleague Don Carmichael is preparing an exciting programme.

Once more, thanks to all those named and unnamed, and a healthy, peaceful and restful season to all of you.

FRED ENGELMANN

# AT THE CPSA

MOTIONS AND DECISIONS\*

BOARD OF DIRECTORS - THE CANADIAN POLITICAL SCIENCE ASSOCIATION - McGILL UNIVERSITY, MAY 30, 1985

PRESENT: President, K.J. Holsti (UBC); President-Elect, F.C. Engelmann (Alberta); Past-President, Caroline Andrew (Ottawa); Secretary-Treasurer, Sharon L. Sutherland (Carleton); Representative of the members-at-large, Reginald Whitaker (York); Other members-at-large: Barry Cooper (Calgary), Martha Fletcher (Government of Ontario), Jean-Pierre Gaboury (Ottawa), Alex Macleod (UQAM), Harold von Riekhoff (Carleton), Kenneth McRoberts (York), Donald Munton (CIIA and Dalhousie).

REGRETS: William Chandler (McMaster), Pierre Fournier (UQAM), Linda Freeman (Carleton).

STANDING GUESTS OF THE BOARD:

CJPS Co-Editor, Robert Boardman (Dalhousie); Programme Chairperson, Andre Bernard; Director Ontario Legislature Internships Programme, Fred J. Fletcher; Director, Parliamentary Internship Programme, Robert J. Jackson; Representative of SqSp, Paul Noble (McGill).

GUEST: Professor Kenneth Carty (UBC) Constitution Committee.

OBSERVERS: Newly-elected members of the 85/86 Board: O.P. Dwivedi (Guelph); Keith Banting (UBC); Peter Boswell (Memorial); Warren Magnusson (UVic); and Thelma Oliver.

Joan Pond, Administrator.

Approval of Agenda

MOTION: F.C. Engelmann/Jean-Pierre Gaboury CARRIED

That the agenda be approved as presented.

Approval of the Minutes of 24 and 25 November, 1985

MOTION: Jean-Pierre Gaboury/Barry Cooper CARRIED

That the Minutes be approved as presented.

- \* A full text of the minutes are available from the CPSA Secretariat.
- 3. Business arising from the Minutes

MOTION: Pierre Fournier/

DEFEATED. NO SECONDER

Given that the report of the CAUT fact-finding committee on the Mandel case concludes that the failure to appoint him was "unfair";

Given that the commission of inquiry initiated by the Quebec Human Rights Commission concluded that "political motives" were involved in McGill University's decision not to hire him;

Given that the Academic Freedom and Tenure Committee of the CAUT urged the establishment by the CAUT and McGill University of a joint committee of inquiry with binding powers to determine finally whether there was an unfairness and to fix a remedy, if appropriate;

Given the refusal by McGill University to participate in such a joint committee of inquiry;

The Canadian Political Science Association

- urges the CAUT to reconsider its position not to pursue the Mandel case;
- (2) urges McGill University to reconsider its decision not to participate in a joint binding inquiry into the matter.

The Motion failed for want of a seconder. Members noted particularly the preamble's imprecision with respect to its failure to note a majority rejection by the CAUT Academic Freedom and Tenure Committee of the Gibson Committee's recommendations cited in the first clause.

#### The President's Report

#### Election Results 1985:

By reference to the report of the official scrutineer, former President Donald V. Smiley, Professor Holsti announced the outcome of the Board election:

By Acclamation: President-Elect, Professor O.P. Dwivedi (Guelph)

The following 5 members-at-large were elected:

Professor Keith Banting (UBC)
Professor Peter Boswell (Memorial)
Professor Warren Magnusson (UVic)
Thelma Oliver
Professor Allan Tupper (Alberta)

MOTION: Kal Holsti/Frederick C. Engelmann CARRIED

That the Board accept the recommendation of the Executive Committee.

That the representative of the CPSA to the Board of the Social Science Federation of Canada be named a standing guest of the Board with the same relationship to it as has, for example, the Editor of The Canadian Journal of Political Science.

MOTION: Kal Holsti/Kenneth McRoberts CARRIED

That the Financial Report be accepted as presented.

#### Budget 1985/86 .

The Secretary-Treasurer presented the budget noting that the most stringent recommendations had had to be made in the area of staff support and underlining that the holding of this line would necessarily mean the cutting of services. She introduced the following priorities for spending should, as a result of the current drive, membership revenues be up for 1985:

- 1. Salaries to increase by 4% (1986).
- 2. Fees to IPSA and SSFC may be increased up to 4%.
- 3. Further reduction to the deficit.

MOTION: Sharon L. Sutherland/Caroline Andrew CARRIED

That the budget and priorities be accepted as set out by the Secretary-Treasurer.

MOTION: Kenneth McRoberts/Barry Cooper

CARRIED

That, given the deficit position of CPSA finances, the Association not contribute to the SSFC's radio project.

#### Chandler/McRoberts Brief

MOTION: Kal Holsti/Barry Cooper

CARRIED

That the Board approves the recommendations of the Chandler/McRoberts Committee and authorizes the forwarding of those views in an evolved version of the continuing brief to Council and as the CPSA's response and advice to the Crocker Committee.

#### Report of the Committee to Revise the Constitution

MOTION: Martha Fletcher/Frederick C. Engelmann CARRIED

That the recommendations of the Committee to Review the Constitution be accepted and recommended to the Annual General Meeting of June 7, 1986.

#### MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS

#### Université de Montréal, June 2, 1985

PRESENT: Frederick C. Engelmann.

Frederick C. Engelmann, O.P. Dwivedi, Kal Holsti, Sharon L. Sutherland, Jean-Pierre Gaboury, Keith Banting, Peter Boswell, Warren Magnusson, Thelma Oliver, Barry Cooper, Martha Fletcher, Alex Macleod, Harald von Riekhoff.

#### PERMANENT GUESTS:

Robert Boardman (Co-Editor, CJPS), D.J.C. Carmichael (Programme Chairperson, 1986), Robert J. Jackson (Director, PIP).

REGRETS: Francois-Pierre Gingras (Co-Editor, <u>CJPS</u>), Fred Fletcher (Director, OLIP), Gordon Mace (SqSp).

#### SPECIAL GUESTS:

Professor Alain Gagnon (Carleton) L. McDonald, SSHRCC MOTION: Jean-Pierre Gaboury/O.P. Dwivedi CARRIED

That the agenda be approved as presented.

#### President's Welcome

Professor Engelmann welcomed the members of the 1984/85 Board. He said that the year just past had been an arduous one and that the quiet competence of Kal Holsti would be a "hard act to follow".

At this point Professor Engelmann returned the chairmanship of the meeting over to Professor Holsti so that the two items of continuing May 30th Board business might be concluded.

#### A. State of the Art project proposal

Professor Holsti reviewed the issue and asked Professor Robert Boardman to speak. The latter said that the Editorial Board had had serious proposals in October of 1984 when the proposal had first come to the Board. They were reservations that ranged from a sense of workload problems for the Editors and at The Press to questions of principle that involved definition of editorial responsibility. There were acknowledged problems involving the uneven quality of the manuscript that exacerbated the latter.

Election to the Executive Committee of the representative of the members-at-large

MOTION: Alex Macleod/Sharon Sutherland

CARRIED

That the name of Professor Jean-Pierre Gaboury be placed in nomination for the position of representative of the membersat-large on the executive committee.

MOTION: Barry Cooper/Fred Fletcher

CARRIED

That the nominations be closed.

Professor Gaboury accepted the acclamation.

#### President's Report

Professor Engelmann told the Board that it would have to deal with the results of the Motion passed at the AGM determining that, respectful of the CAUT censure of Memorial, the Association would not meet there in 1988.

MOTION: Peter Boswell/Kal Holsti

CARRIED

That the President be authorized to write to The Royal Society advising it of the CAUT Motion.

That copies of the letter be sent to other Royal-Society-members learned associations.

#### Status of women in the discipline

MOTION: Martha Fletcher/Warran Magnusson CARRIE

That the Board strike a committee to continue the Board's ongoing study of status-of women-in-the-discipline questions.

#### Canadian Public Policy

It was agreed that Professor Dwivedi would coordinate the <u>CPP</u> questions and that he and Professor Holsti would consult after Professor Holsti had had a chance to have a formal discussion with Professor Scott of CPP.

#### Conference Proposal

MOTION: Warren Magnusson/Barry Cooper

CARRIED

That the Board not in future entertain proposals from individual scholars or from groups that have not been vetted by the CPSA Workshop Committee.

MOTION: Kal Holsti/Alex Macleod

CARRIED

That the Board endorse the Gagnon proposal on condition that it not involve the CPSA Secretariat or the funds of the Association and that this action be taken on the understanding that it not prejudice the understandings in the Motion directly proceeding.

#### Other

MOTION: Sharon Sutherland/Kal Holsti

CARRIED

That the Association signing authorities remain for the year 1986/87 as they had been for 1985/86 with the exception of the change of presidential authority.

\* \* \* \* \* POPULATION RESEARCH AND POLICY REVIEW \* \* \* \*

<u>Population Research and Policy Review</u>, a multi-disciplinary journal of Elsevier Science Publishers, welcomes manuscripts concerned with empirical research and public policy on topics relevant to population dynamics and structure.

The Review emphasizes the connection between research and policy, focussing on a broad range of social issues implicating population, e.g., sex and race discrimination, urban programs, housing, immigration, and energy consumption.

Authors wishing to submit a paper for consideration should send two copies to the editor:

Larry D. Barnett School of Law Widener University P.O. Box 7474 Wilmington, DE 19803-0474

# **JOBS**

#### UNIVERSITY OF ALBERTA

Subject to confirmation of funding, the University of Alberta, Department of Political Science, has an opening for a tenure-track appointment, commencing July 1, 1986, at the assistant professor level, in the field of international politics. Ph.D. should be completed. Preference will be given to applicants with a record of publication and a strong commitment to effective teaching. A concentration and strong research interest in the foreign policies of Third World countries is required. Preferred areas of concentration are sub-Saharan Africa, Asia, or Latin America. The 1985-86 salary range for assistant professors is \$30,316 - \$43,780. Closing date: when position is filled. The University of Alberta is an equal opportunity employer, but in accordance with Canadian Immigration requirements, this advertisement is addressed to Canadian citizens and permanent residents of Canada. Send applications (including curriculum vitae and names of three referees) to Professor Allan Tupper, Chairman, Department of Political Science, University of Alberta, Edmonton, Alberta, T6G 2H4.

Subject to confirmation of funding, the University of Alberta, Department of Political Science, has an opening for a tenure-track appointment, commencing July 1, 1986, at the assistant professor level, in the field of comparative politics. Ph.D. should be completed. Preference will be given to applicants with a record of publication and a strong commitment to effective teaching. Applicants should have as their major focus the politics of advanced democracies with an emphasis on public policy and policymaking, administration, or law. The 1985-86 salary range for assistant professors is \$30,316 - \$43,780. Closing date: when position is filled. The University of Alberta is an equal opportunity employer, but in accordance with Canadian Immigration requirements, this advertisement is addressed to Canadian citizens and permanent residents of Canada. Send applications (including curriculum vitae and names of three referees) to Professor Allan Tupper, Chairman, Department of Political Science, University of Alberta, Edmonton, Alberta, T6G 2H4.

#### UNIVERSITY OF CALGARY

The University of Calgary, Department of Political Science, plans to appoint one or more sessional lecturers in 1986-87. International Relations will certainly be needed, and probably some combination of Canadian politics public law, and political theory. However, applications are invited from all subfields of political science.

Teaching assignments will be in junior-level courses. Applicants may have completed Ph.D. or be working on dissertation. Experience as instructor or teaching assistant is desirable.

In accordance will Canadian Immigration requirements, citizens and permanents residents of Canada will be given preference.

These appointments will be made at the sessional lecturer level. Remuneration is \$4,000 per course per term, to a maximum of \$24,000. The University will pay travel, but not moving, expenses for instructor and spouse.

The effective dates of appointments will be September 1, 1986 to April 30, 1987. Single-term appointments are also possible. Applications will be received until March 1, 1986. Please forward applications, including c.v. and names of three references, to Head, Department of Political Science, The University of Calgary, 2500 University Drive, N.W., Calgary, Alberta, T2N 1N4.

\* \* \* \* \*

The University of Calgary, Department of Political Science, invites applications to be Visiting Professor in International Relations, 1986-87. The visitor should be an academic professional with teaching experience at all levels and with a record of publication.

The appointment may be for a whole or half year. Teaching load and compensation are negotiable. The appointment will be most attractive to candidates who already have another source of income, such as pension or leave salary.

In accordance with Canadian Immigration requirements, citizens and permanent residents of Canada will be given preference.

The effective date of appointment will be September 1, 1986 or January 1, 1987. Applications will be received until March 1, 1986. Please forward applications, including c.v. and names of three references, to Head, Department of Political Science, The University of Calgary, 2500 University Drive, N.W., Calgary, Alberta, T2N 1N4.

#### MCGILL UNIVERSITY

Subject to budgetary authorization, the Department of Political Science invites applications for a tenure-track position at the assistant professor level. Field: Canadian Government and Politics. Within this field the areas of specialization are open. Requirements: Ph.D. in Political Science and, preferably, teaching experience as well as some publications. Salary: Commensurate with qualifications. Effective Date of Appointment: September 1, 1986. Deadline for Applications: December 15, 1985 or until the position is filled. Applications, including a curriculum vitae, university transcripts and the names of three referees, should be sent to Professor Paul Noble, Chairman, Department of Political Science, McGill University, 855 Sherbrooke Street West, Montreal, Quebec, H3A 2T7. In accordance with Canadian Immigration requirements this advertisement is directed to Canadian citizens and permanent residents of Canada.

#### ST. FRANCIS XAVIER UNIVERSITY

The Department of Political Science invites applications for a tenure-track position at the assistant professor level. Field: Canadian Politics and/or Political Development (Third World). The successful candidate will be expected to teach an introductory course and two other undergraduate courses preferably in the indicated fields. Requirements: Ph.D. in Political Science and, preferably, some teaching experience. Salary: commensurate with qualifications. Date of Appointment: September 1, 1986. Deadline for Applications: January 15, 1986 or until position is filled. Applications. including a curriculum vitae, university transcripts and the names of three referees, should be sent to Professor J. Frank Harrison, Chairman, Department of Political Science, St. Francis Xavier University, Antigonish, Nova Scotia, B2G 100. In accordance with Canadian Immigration requirements this advertisement is directed to Canadian citizens and permanent

#### UNIVERSITY OF TORONTO

Applications are invited for two tenure-track positions in the Department of Political Science. One is at the assistant professor level and requires specialization in quantitative political behaviour and research methods. The second is at the assistant or associate professor level for a quantitatively-oriented specialist in Canadian or Comparative/Industrial Politics.

The appointments, subject to budgetary approval, will commence July 1, 1986. Ph.D., teaching experience, and scholarly publications are required. Salary commensurate with qualifications. Applications, including a curriculum vitae and the names of three referees, should be sent by January 15, 1986 to Professor B. Kovrig, Chairman, Department of Political Science, University of Toronto, Toronto, Ontario, MSS 1A1.

#### UNIVERSITY OF VICTORIA

Applications are invited to fill a tenure-track position at the rank of assistant professor to commence July 1, 1986. The field is Comparative Government and applicants should be qualified in American Government and at least one other major political system. Candidates should have a Ph.D. in Political Science.

Canadian Immigration regulations now require the University to consider applications from Canadian citizens and permanent residents of Canada before proceeding with applications from other persons.

Please send applications, including curriculum vitae and the names of three referees, to Dr. A.H. Birch, Chairman, Department of Political Science, University of Victoria, P.O. Box 1700, Victoria, B.C., V8W 2Y2. The closing date for applications is January 31, 1986.

The University of Victoria offers equal employment opportunities to qualified male and female applicants.

#### UNIVERSITY OF WESTERN ONTARIO

Subject to budgetary approval, applications are invited for a tenure-track position in the field of International Politics, effective July 1, 1986. Initial appointment will be for three years.

Salary and academic rank commensurate with qualifications and experience.

The Department will consider applications from scholars who have a completed Ph.D., some teaching experience and publications. Applications should consist of a detailed curriculum vitae, a statement of research and teaching interests and the names of three referees.

In accordance with Canadian Immigration requirements, this advertisement is directed to Canadian citizens and permanent residents of Canada. Deadline for receipt of applications: February 1, 1986.

Applications should be directed to Dr. M.W. Westmacott Chairman, Department of Political Science, The University of Western Ontario, London, Ontario, N6A 5C2.

The University of Western Ontario is an equal opportunity employer.

#### YORK UNIVERSITY

Pending budgetary approval, the Department of Political Science invites applications for a tenure-track appointment at the level of assistant or associate professor in Canadian Politics/Politics of the Public Policy Process, commencing July, 1986.

Requirements: Ph.D. or equivalent. Demonstrated research and teaching abilities and strong publication record. Expertise in some combination of Business-Government Relations; Politics of Bureaucracies; Public Administration. Salary: commensurate with qualifications. Deadline: February 1, 1986.

To apply, forward curriculum vitae and the names of three referees to Professor B.M. Frolic, Chairman, Department of Political Science, York University, 4700 Keele Street, North York, Ontario, M3J 1P3.

In accordance with Canadian Immigration requirements, this advertisement is in the first instance directed to Canadian citizens and permanent residents of Canada.

\* \* \* \* \*

Pending budgetary approval, the Department of Political Science invites applications for a 2-3 year sessional appointment, commencing July 1, 1986. Primary area of specialization should be Quantitative Research Methods. The successful applicant is expected to teach Introductory Social Science Statistics and Research Design and/or Advanced Quantitative Policy Research Methodology. Secondary areas of specialization are open.

Requirements: Ph.D. or equivalent. Salary: commensurate with qualifications. Deadline: February 1, 1986.

Letters of applications, including a curriculum vitae and the names and addresses of three referees, should be sent to Professor B.M. Frolic, Chairman, Department of Political Science, York University, 4700 Keele Street, North York, Ontario, M3J 1P3.

In accordance with Canadian Immigration requirements, this advertisement is in the first instance directed to Canadian citizens and permanent residents of Canada.

\* \* \* \*

Pending budgetary approval, the Department of Political Science invites applications for a tenure-track appointment in International Relations, commencing July 1986. Rank open

Requirements: Ph.D. or equivalent. Demonstrated research and teaching abilities and strong publication record. Salary: commensurate with qualifications. Deadline: December 31, 1985.

To apply forward curriculum vitae and the names of three referees to Professor B.M. Frolic, Chairman, Department of Political Science, York University, 4700 Keele Street, North York, Ontario, M3J 1P3.

In accordance with Canadian Immigration requirements, this advertisement is in the first instance directed to Canadian citizens and permanent residents of Canada.

#### CARLETON UNIVERSITY

The Department of Political Science, Carleton University, invites applications for one tenure-track position, commencing July 1 or September 1, 1986, in Comparative Politics with expertise in theories of and approaches to comparative politics, and the capacity to teach and supervise Ph.D. students. Rank open. Ph.D. completed.

Applications, with full curriculum vitae and the names of three qualified referees, should be sent as soon as possible to Professor Harald von Riekhoff, Chairman, Department of Political Science, Carleton University, Ottawa, Ontario, KIS 586. Closing date is January 20, 1986.

In accordance with Canadian immigration requirements, this advertisement is directed to Canadian citizens and permanent residents of Canada. Open to both men and women. This position is subject to budgetary approval.

#### BROCK UNIVERSITY

The Department of Politics, Brock University, intends to make a one year visiting appointment at the Full Professor level in British, Canadian, and West European political institutions. Applicant must possess outstanding qualifications in teaching, research, and publication. Letters of application with current c.v. should be sent to the Chairman, Recruitment Committee, Brock University, St. Catharines, Ontario, L2S 3Al. Applicants should also ask three referees to write on their behalf to same address. The appointment begins July 1, 1986. Deadline for applications is February 14, 1986. In accordance with Canadian Immigration requirements, this advertisement is directed to Canadian citizens and permanent residents of Canada.

\* \* \* \* \*

The Department of Politics, Brock University, intends to make a one-year term appointment in judicial administration. Completed Ph.D. with teaching and scholarly experience in the field are desired. Salary and rank will depend upon qualifications. Letters of application with current c.v. should be sent to the Chairman, Recruitment Committee, Brock University, St. Catharines, Ontario, L2S 3Al. Applicants should also ask three referees to write on their behalf to same address. The appointment begins July 1, 1986. Deadline for applications is February 14, 1986. In accordance with Canadian Immigration requirements, this advertisement is directed to Canadian citizens and permanent residents of Canada.

\* \* \* \* \*

The Department of Politics, Brock University, intends to make one or two term appointments of one year to qualified candidates in some combination of research methods, Canadian politics, and international relations. Ph.D. with teaching experience and evidence of scholarly potential are desired. Salaries will be commensurate with qualifications. Letters of application with current c.v. should be sent to the Chairman, Recruitment Committee, Brock University, St. Catharines, Ontario, L2S 3Al. Applicants should also ask three referees to write on their behalf to same address. The appointment begins July 1, 1986. Deadline for applications is February 14, 1986. In accordance with Canadian Immigration requirements, this advertisement is directed to Canadian citizens and permanent residents of Canada.

#### SAINT MARY'S UNIVERSITY

Applications are invited for one tenure-track position (assistant professor, step one) and one nine-month sabbatical replacement. Both positions will be filled by a candidate able to teach in the areas of both Canadian Government and Comparative Government (Western Europe, Soviet Union).

Candidates should include a curriculum vitae and the names of three academic referees, along with a description of teaching interests.

In accordance with Canadian Immigration requirements, this advertisement is directed to Canadian citizens and permanent residents of Canada.

All appointments are subject to budgeting approval. Deadline for receipt of application is February 15, 1986. Applications should be forwarded to Dr. Ronald G. Landes, Chairperson, Political Science, Saint Mary's University, 923 Robie Street, Halifax, Nova Scotia, B3H 3C3.

\* \* \* \* \* POPULATION RESEARCH AND POLICY REVIEW \* \* \* \* \*

<u>Population Research and Policy Review</u>, a multi-disciplinary journal of Elsevier Science Publishers, welcomes manuscripts concerned with empirical research and public policy on topics relevant to population dynamics and structure.

The Review emphasizes the connection between research and policy, focussing on a broad range of social issues implicating population, e.g., sex and race discrimination, urban programs, housing, immigration, and energy consumption

Authors wishing to submit a paper for consideration should sent two copies to the editor:

Larry D, Barnett School of Law Widener University P.O. Box 7474 Wilmington, DE 19803-0474

# ODDS & ENDS

#### THE SUEZ CRISIS: A RETROSPECTIVE (1956-1986)

An International Symposium - October 27-29, 1986.

The Ben-Gurion Research Center and Archives is sponsoring an international symposium on <a href="THE SUEZ CRISIS: A RETROSPECTIVE">THE SUEZ CRISIS: A RETROSPECTIVE (1956-1986)</a> on October 27-29, 1986 at Sede Boqer, Israel. The symposium is part of a national program for the Ben-Gurion Centennial (1886-1986). Scholars from a variety of disciplines as well as statesmen from countries that participated in the event are being invited to participate. The Symposium will include sessions on military issues, the expectations and consequences for the participants; the impact of Suez on the Middle East and on the international system. For further information please contact Mr. Natan Aridan, Symposium Coordinator, Ben-Gurion Research Center, Kiryt Sede Boker, Israel, 84990.

#### CALL FOR PAPERS

Symposium on the 50th Anniversary of the Spanish Civil War 1936-1986.

World War II - Prelude - June 12, 13, 1986

The Symposium is to be a wide-ranging, multidisciplinary conference utilizing the Spanish Civil War as a focal point.

Papers, presentations, panels, etc. are invited. We anticipate participants will deal with film, art, popular culture and opinion, fascism and communism, the international brigades, women, anarchism, Franco, Pacifism between the wars, and various additional topics.

Address proposals and inquiries to Program Committee, World War II, Professor Thomas Kelly, History Department, Siena College, Loudonville, New York, 12211.

#### INTERNATIONAL CONFERENCE

In August, 1986, the University of Calgary will be hosting a major international conference on the "State of the Art in Middle Eastern Studies." For further information and a preliminary program, contact Ms. L. Kokoski, Conference Coordinator, "State of the Art in Middle Eastern Studies" Conference, Conference Office, University of Calgary, 2500 University Drive, N.W., Calgary, Alberta, T2N 1N4, or phone (403) 220-5051.

#### CANADIAN ASSOCIATION FOR AMERICAN STUDIES - CALL FOR PAPERS

The Canadian Association for American Studies invites proposals from all disciplines in the humanities and social sciences for papers to be delivered at the October, 1986 meeting of the association, to be held at McGill University, October 16-18, 1986.

The theme of the conference is "Alternate Visions of America: From Colony to Bicentennial." Proposals should not exceed 250 words. Preference will be given to proposals for entire panels (two papers, one commentator). Proposals should be accompanied by a brief curriculum vitae of the author.

Proposals and requests for information to: Stephen J. Randall, Chairman, Department of History, McGill University, 855 Sherbrooke St. West, Montreal, Quebec, H3A 2T7.

Proposal deadline: March 1, 1986.

#### CONFERENCE ON THE RESURGENCE OF CONSERVATISM

Duke University and the University of Calgary are cosponsoring a conference to be held May 18-21, 1986, at Lake Louise, Alberta, on: The Resurgence of Conservatism in Anglo-American Democracies. For further information contact Barry Cooper, Department of Political Science, University of Calgary, Calgary, Alberta, T2N 1N4, or phone (403) 284-5920.

#### ROBERT MCKENZIE CANADIAN SCHOLARSHIP

Funds have been raised in Canada by friends, colleagues and former students of Professor Robert McKenzie to establish an annual award in his memory tenable at the London School of Economics for a candidate for a Master's or research degree. Applicants should have a first degree from a Canadian university. Students already registered at LSE or new candidates may apply. The value of the award will be \$3,000 (Canadian) and may be held concurrently with others providing that the total awarded for fees and maintenance, including the Robert McKenzie Canadian Scholarship, does not exceed £7,000 in 1986-87.

Application should be made to The Scholarship Officer, London School of Economics, Houghton Street, London WC2A 2AE, ENGLAND. The closing date for receipt of applications for the year 1986-87 is March 1, 1986.

#### POLITICS AND THE LIFE SCIENCES

The Association for Politics and the Life Sciences, an international professional society, was founded in 1980 to advance interest in and encourage scholarship about biopolitics, and it represents a serious and continuing commitment to a life science orientation within political science.

The founding of the Association is an outgrowth of the rapid and spectacular development of new knowledge in the life sciences. Almost as quickly as it has been produced, this knowledge has had theoretical and public policy influence—raising serious political, philosophical, legal, and social questions.

The semi-annual journal of the Association, Politics and the Life Sciences, reflects this deepening interest of political scientists in both the methods and the findings of research in the life sciences. It publishes refereed articles, as well as review essays, research notes, news of conference activities, and information regarding curricular developments.

Specific topics covered in the journal include the relationship of ethology and sociobiology to politics and ethics; the influence of physiology, age, gender, etc., on political behaviour; and policy-related topics on biomedical technologies, health, food, population, etc.

For information regarding the Association and for subscription forms to the journal, please write: The Association for Politics and the Life Sciences, Northern Illinois University, DeKalb, Illinois, 60115-2854, U.S.A.

#### CALL FOR PAPERS

Third Annual Conference on Public Policy and Administrative Studies--Department of Political Science, University of Guelph, April 11-12, 1986.

This conference is designed to encourage exchange of ideas on such topics as themes and concepts of public policy and administration, case studies in public policy approaches/processes, administrative state and public policy, comparative studies in public policy/administration, and teaching and research in public policy/administration.

Conference Publication: A selection of the papers will be published by the University of Guelph in a book titled Public Policies and Administrative Studies. Previous volumes included papers on Administrative Theory, Policy Rationality and Policy Analysis, Political Economy of Public Policy, Influences Shaping Canadian Public Administration, Framework for Canadian Public Policy and Administration, Public Policy and Intergovernmental Relations, cases in Environmental Policy, cases in Communication Policy, Comparative Public Policy, Comparative Policy Output Analysis, Ethics and Public Policy, Administrative Values, and Teaching Public Administration.

Deadline for proposals is January 31, 1986. Send one page abstract to: Professor O.P. Dwivedi, Chairman, Department of Political Studies, University of Guelph, Guelph, Ontario, NIG 2W1, or phone (519) 824-4120, ext. 2183/2184.

#### MANITOBA LEGISLATIVE INTERNSHIP

The Manitoba Legislative Assembly has recently approved the creation of a Legislative Internship programme to commence in September, 1985. The programme will meet a legislative need and fulfill an academic purpose. Interns will be assigned to one of the party caucuses represented in the Assembly to perform a variety of research tasks. They will also participate in a series of academic seminars, travel to Ottawa to investigate the national legislative process and will also prepare a major essay on some aspect of the legislative process in Manitoba.

Six interns were selected in a competition held during April, 1985. Selection was on the basis of academic background, a demonstrated interest in the legislative process, and such personal qualities as maturity, judgement, discretion, tact, etc. The competition was open to graduates from Manitoba's three universities or permanent residents of Manitoba who graduated from universities outside of the province. A preference was shown for graduates in such disciplines as political science, economics, history, law, journalism, and public administration. Interns will be employed for ten months from September, 1985 to June, 1986 at a monthly stipend of \$1,200. Funding for the programme is provided in the first year primarily from a vote of the Legislative Assembly, with limited funding from the private sector.

The first Academic Director of the Internship is Professor Paul G. Thomas, Department of Political Studies, University of Manitoba, Winnipeg, Manitoba, R3T 2N2. Another competition for 1986 Interns will be announced in the fall. A brief biography of the 1985 Interns follows.

- Kenneth Michael Bessey holds a B.A. (Honours) degree in Environmental Studies from Brock University, St. Catharines, Ontario and Masters of Natural Resources Management from the Natural Resources Institute, University of Manitoba.
- Randy Colwell holds a B.A. degree with a major in Political Studies and a minor in History from the University of Manitoba. Masters in Arts is in progress and his thesis focuses on affirmative action programs in Manitoba.
- <u>Sharon Erlichman</u> holds a B.A. degree with double honours in <u>English</u> and <u>Political Studies</u> from the University of Manitoba.
- <u>David Glenn Joynt</u> holds a B.A. degree with a double major in <u>Economics</u> and <u>Political Science from Brandon University</u>.
- Anna-Marie Konopelny holds a B.A. degree and has a Master of Arts in progress in Political Studies at the University of Manitoba.
- Byron J. Williams holds a B.A. degree in History and Geography from Brandon University.

#### NOVA SCOTIA LEGISLATIVE INTERNSHIP PROGRAMME

This coming January, four recent university graduates will have the opportunity to gain first hand experience on how the Nova Scotia Legislature works.

Speaker Arthur Donahoe announced that the Special Committee on Rules and Procedures has set up a Nova Scotia Legislative Internship Programme. Each year four Arts or Business Administration graduates will be selected to spend a six-month term exploring various facets of government.

Interns will be selected by a non-partisan board consisting of the Programme's Academic Director, the Clerk of the Legislature or his delegate, three academics, and in future, a former intern.

The Programme's first Academic Director will be Professor Agar Adamson of Acadia University.

When the Board selects interns for the Programme's January 1986 launch, they will be looking for graduates of Nova Scotia universities or residents of Nova Scotia who have recently graduated from a Canadian university with an Arts or Business Administration degree (with honours). Applicants must have studies in the disciplines of Political Science, History, Sociology, Economics or Geography. Other characteristics the Board will be looking for are personal maturity, good communication skills and a sincere interest in the provincial government process.

During the tenure of their internship, each intern will complete three phases of the Programme. The Orientation phase provides the interns with a comprehensive briefing on how the administrative, legislative, and political aspects of the Provincial Government work. From there, the interns will move into the second phase of the Programme where each will be assigned to a provincial government department. During his or her four week sojourn, each intern will obtain insights into the administrative and policy making process as well as conduct research and act as an assistant when called upon.

The final phase places one intern with each of the recognized party caucuses of the Legislature. Interns will be at the direction of the caucus leadership and will get a taste of the day-to-day routine of an MLA.

In addition to the above assignments, the interns will participate in an academic programme with the Academic Director. They will be required to submit written reports and assignments and participate in seminar discussions.

### LLOYD BROWN-JOHN ON THE 1985 CPSA ANNUAL MEETINGS IN MONTREAL

I have mulled over expressing these comments for some many years hoping that somehow the basis of my concerns would vanish. Unfortunately this latest CPSA conference has impelled me to make a few observations. My remarks are NOT directed at the programme committee which generally did an excellent job considering the assorted constraints under which it functions. André Bernard and many others worked hard and the large number of participants is certainly to be applauded. But,...

I have been attending CPSA meetings since Charlottetown in 1964. I suppose that we are all inclined to believe that the old Conferences were better than the modern versions. But that is simply selective recall and, frankly, I cannot realistically evaluate the quality (or lack thereof) of Conferences over two decades. I am able, however, to make a few observations about the most recent CPSA Annual Conference and these are not by way of criticisms but, rather, the remarks are simply suggestions.

First, I think there are too many Papers or, perhaps more to the point, too many Sessions. Endeavouring to accommodate every sub-discipline into every time slot means that the quality of papers often declines as subdisciplines seek to fill up their slots. In turn this leads to a diminution in numbers of persons attending individual sessions. Perhaps I am just old fashioned and a bit eclectic in my approach to Political Science but I frequently have to choose between two or three competing sessions. The end result is that all of us find our interests narrowing rather than broadening. For example, I am interested in international relations but I rarely attend sessions of the I.R. group because I feel an obligation to attend those sessions in Public Policy and Public Administration. Then there is the Comparative field and, Legislative Behaviour, none of which I ever manage to attend with the existing proliferation of Paper sessions.

Second, the rush to fill alloted sub-discipline slots means that Papers are often of low to marginal quality. I suffered through two sessions in Montreal where the Papers clearly had been prepared by undergraduates but bore faculty names. If "giving a Paper" is simply an excuse to obtain funding to attend CPSA Conferences or it is a means of padding curriculum vitaes then I submit that the discipline suffers from that motivation.

Third, and here I tread with some trepidation, I am a little disturbed by the apparent number of graduate student "thesis" summaries we are receiving as papers. I cannot deny that graduate students need every opportunity to perform that they are able to obtain in a highly competitive job market. But I am reminded of what Professor Somit once said in his analysis of sources of information for future research, the Ph.D. thesis is the last place to look for advanced ideas! I concede that there are many fine Ph.D. theses but then there are many of profound mediocrity and several summaries invariably seem to end up as CPSA Papers.

Fourth, one of my most longstanding aggravations about learned meetings of many varieties is the matter of paper presentation. I have never fully understood why academics who demand so much by way of organization from their students do such a dreadful job of organizing their own presentations. The worst possible offense is that of reading most, if not all, of the text of a paper. A session scheduled for 1 1/4 hours with one paper should never permit the paper presentation to take more than 20 to 30 minutes. At normal reading speed it takes 3 minutes to read 1 1/2 pages double spaced, that means 15 pages in 30 minutes. Yet at this most recent CPSA Conference I witnessed a presenter read almost the entire contents of a 30-page (1 hour) paper.

Surely we can impose time limitations. Surely we can demand of academics that they prepare for the presentation of their papers—perhaps some overheads with an outline of the paper and its major findings or conclusions. Furthermore, why do some discussants feel that their comments should be allocated as much or more time than the original paper?

Finally, I really find it inexcusable that Paper presenters not infrequently fail to have papers prepared on time. At another session the discussant did not bother to show because the Paper had been received only the day before. Indeed, at another session (of joint authors) the primary author did not show and the presenter (the joint author) admitted that he had not seen the Paper until the preceding day. This is inexcusable. If Papers are not submitted on time the session should be deleted from the programme.

Money to attend conferences is becoming far too scarce to waste it on conferences where paper quality is often poor and where the presentation of papers often harkens back to a day when few Papers were presented and those were often of high quality.

Once again, I repeat that my comments are not directed at the Programme Committee which did a good job with what it appears there was to work with this past year. Nevertheless, at the Montreal Conference I did have to remind myself on occasion that it was a meeting of the "Learneds".

And, by the way, you will notice that I have not mentioned the punishment that many of us who stayed in the residences suffered from those cots which were laughingly described as beds.

#### FIGHTING FOR LESS CABINET SECRECY

A list of subjects discussed at Cabinet meetings in the 1954 to 1964 period is now available for public inspection at the Privy Council Office as a result of an Access to Information request filed by Ottawa researcher Ken Rubin. Mr. Rubin is optimistic that the Privy Council Office will automatically make available on at least an annual basis Cabinet meeting agendas. (E.g., Cabinet meeting minute subjects in 1965 should be released by PCO in early 1986.)

Mr. Rubin also notes that in addition to Cabinet records older than 20 years, the only other access granted to Cabinet records is via Cabinet discussion papers since 1977. Through Access to Information requests, Rubin has found that such departmental discussion papers to Cabinet have become very rare and are difficult for departments to locate.

These two means of accessing Cabinet documents, Mr. Rubin contends, are minimal in comparison to the vast array of totally secret Cabinet records permitted reputedly without any opportunity for judicial review.

In way of demonstrating just how broadly the term "cabinet secrecy" has been used, Mr. Rubin has applied to the Federal Court of Canada (Case T-450-1985) seeking

redress for Public Works Canada's admitted erroneous use of cabinet secrecy as the reason for denying him information for over a year and a half on the UFFI program in federal buildings. No hearing date has yet been set.

Another Federal Court action under the Access Act (Case T-194-85) initiated by Mr. Rubin is scheduled for argument at 10:00 a.m., June 20, 1985 in Ottawa at the Supreme Court Building. This case involves Rubin's challenge of three federal agencies' right to charge him a \$5.00 application fee for using their access reference manuals when making access applications. This will be the first court case under the Access Act argued by a lay person. The case comes up right before the second anniversary of the implementation of the Access Act.

For further information contact: Ken Rubin at (613) 234-2808.

### ATLANTIC PROVINCES POLITICAL STUDIES ASSOCIATION ANNUAL MEETING, OCTOBER 25 and 26, ACADIA UNIVERSITY

Assembling under the good graces of the SSHRCC and Acadia University, and the theme of "The Rise of Conservatism?", seventy of the Atlantic Provinces' political science community (with a few sparkling ringers) met at Acadia University on October 25 and 26 for what was hailed as "one of the best regional meetings in years." Co-ordinated by Dr. Ian H. Stewart of Acadia, the Conference heard thirty-one papers given on theme-directed topics from broad sub-disciplinary interest. The Keynote address, which followed comments by CPSA President F. C. Engelmann, was given by the Honourable Eric Kierans. By all accounts, the Conference proceedings, available soon from Dr. Stewart, revealed the vigorous state of political studies in the Atlantic region.

Elections for the Association were held and Ian Stewart was elected President for 1985-86, with Donald Higgins acting as Past President, and David Close acting as Secretary-Treasurer.

#### POLINET SOCNET

North Caroline State University at Raleigh introduces two national/international computer networks, PoliNet and SocNet. These networks will provide unique capabilities to professional social scientists who have microcomputers. Examples of these capabilities are: electronic mail, on-line teleconferencing, disseminating social science news, electronic newsletters, access to national and international databases, language translations, etc.

Both networks will be beta tested this spring and summer and will be on-line in the fall of 1985. Both networks are projects of the Social Science Research and Instructional Computing Lab, NCSU, which also provides Social Science Microcomputer Review, Duke University Press.

For details contact: Michael L. Vasu, Executive Editor, PoliNet, P.O. Box 8102, NCSU, Raleigh, N.C., 27695-8102; or Frank M. Howell, Executive Editor, SocNet, P.O. Box 8102, NCSU, Raleigh, N.C., 27695-8102.

#### INTEGRATED DEVELOPMENT BEYOND THE CITY

June 11 - 14, 1986; Mount Allison University, Sackville, New Brunswick.

#### A Call For Papers

The Rural and Small Town Research and Studies Programme, of the Department of Geography, Mount Allison University, is sponsoring a major national conference to assess the role of integrated rural planning and development in Canada. Recent trends clearly indicate that rural areas suffer from a diversity of development and underdevelopment problems. Responses by the public and private sectors are largely uncoordinated and occur within a poorly integrated institutional and decision-making structure.

The conference will examine the topic of integrated planning from a number of perspectives. These include: Rural Planning Models and Methodologies; Housing Issues and Rural Development; Resource Development and Integrated Planning; Integrated Approaches to Economic Development; Institutional and Decision-Making Structures; What Role Universities in Integrated Planning?; Costs and Benefits of Integrated Rural Planning.

The conference will be of interest to a wide variety of professionals from the public, university and private sectors involved with rural development issues. People are invited to submit proposals for conference presentations focusing on any of the above themes or other related themes. Abstracts of papers, not to exceed 250 words, should be submitted by January 31, 1986. A selection of papers will be edited and published as a monograph.

Abstracts can be submitted to one of the following: Dr. Larry McCann, Head, Department of Geography, Mount Allison University, Sackville, New Brunswick, EOA 3CO, (506) 364-2323; or Floyd W. Dykeman, Director, Rural and Small Town Research and Studies Programme, Mount Allison University, Sackville, New Brunswick, EOA 3CO, (506) 364-2394.

#### REGIONAL DEVELOPMENT IN AFRICA AND CANADA

The joint African-Canadian workshop, co-sponsored by the CPSA and the African Association of Political Science (AAPS) was held as scheduled on 13-17 February, 1984, at the University of Zimbabwe in Harare. Twenty-two papers were presented under seven groupings in addition to a general overview session. Of these twenty-two papers, eleven were prepared by Canadians, and eleven by Africans. Two other papers, both by Canadians who were not present at the workshop, were also prepared and presented. In addition to those who prepared and presented papers, the workshop included the active participation of a number of faculty from the Department of Political and Administrative Studies at the University of Zimbabwe and other African universities invited by AAPS. Faculty and researchers from other units of the local university as well as Zimbabwean government research organizations (especially the Zimbabwe Institute of Development Studies) attended various sessions. Between twenty-five and forty-five persons were in attendance for the seven sessions, including members of the press who reported on several issues raised in our sessions. The local organizers did a superb job, with AAPS organizing a formal dinner and the Vice-Chancellor and Canadian High Commission offering receptions for all participants.

The substantive element of the workshop - the papers prepared, presented and subsequent discussion of them - was, in our assessment, more than satisfactory, especially given the multinational character of the workshop's participants.

The central focus, namely regional development, was approached from a variety of theoretical and empirical perspectives. Almost without exception, however, common themes and issues emerged as subjects for comparative discussion, particularly the interrelations of region, ethnicity, organization, participation, policy, finance, etc. Indeed, a number of these common themes and issues were singled out as subjects for the organization of subsequent joint research workshops and projects. These areas included: comparative federalism; regional development structures and process; SADCC (Southern African Development Coordination Conference) in comparative perspective; communications and regionalism, ethnicity and national development; and external capital - private and state - and development. Coordinators from AAPS and CPSA were assigned to each of these areas to sustain and promote the mutual interests which were identified at the workshop.

Following the joint workshop, the Canadian delegation divided into two groups: four persons went to Nigeria and six travelled to Kenya, with one of the latter later going on to Ethiopia, to make university visits.

The edited proceedings of the Harare workshop have now been published; a few copies are still available from the Centre for African Studies at Dalhousie (1444 Seymour Street, Halifax, N.S., B3H 4H6): C\$20 each volume including postage. Thereafter they'll be available directly from University Press of America, 4720 Boston Way, Lanham, Maryland 20706, U.S.A.

Peter Aucoin and Timothy Shaw

#### \* \* \* \* \* POPULATION RESEARCH AND POLICY REVIEW \* \* \* \*

Population Research and Policy Review, a multidisciplinary journal of Elsevier Science Publishers, welcomes manuscripts concerned with empirical research and public policy on topics relevant to population dynamics and structure.

The Review emphasizes the connection between research and policy, focussing on a broad range of social issues implicating population, e.g., sex and race discrimination, urban programs, housing, immigration, and energy consumption.

Authors withing to submit a paper for consideration should send two copies to the editor:

Larry D. Barnett School of Law Widener University P.O. Box 7474 Wilmington, DE 19803-0474

#### UNIVERSITY OF TORONTO POSITION

Visiting Assistant or Associate Professor, one year appointment from 1 July 1986. Ph.D. and specialization in Political Theory required. Teaching duties include introductory course in the history of political thought as well as an upper level seminar. Salary commensurate with rank and qualifications. Curriculum vitae, with names of referees should be submitted by 28 February 1986 to Professor Bennett Korvig, Chairman, Department of Political Science, University of Toronto, 100 St. George Street, Toronto, Ontario MSS 1A1.

#### DUKE UNIVERSITY

The Norb F. Schaeffer Professorship of International Studies Appointment in Canadian Studies - Duke University announces a search for the first Schaeffer Professor of International Studies. The appointment will be in Canadian Studies with departmental affiliation in one of the following fields: Economics, History, Languages, Law, Literature, Political Science or Sociology.

Candidates should have distinguished records and scholarly accomplishment in their respective disciplines and also have demonstrated a commitment to research and teaching on Canadian topics.

The Center for Canadian Studies at Duke is one of the oldest and strongest in the United States. The Schaeffer Professor would be expected to take an active and continuing part in its operation and development.

It is hoped that an appointment can be made in 1986. Review of applications will begin January 31, 1986, and extend until the position is filled. Nominations, applications, and inquiries should be sent to C.D. Goodwin, Chairman, Search Committee, 127 Allen Building, Duke University, Durham, North Carolina 27707.

Duke University is an Equal Opportunity, Affirmative Action Employer

English Language CJPS Book Review Editor's Annual Report for 1985

In the four issues published in 1985, 140 books were reviewed by 131 reviewers (of whom 4 did 2 reviews) who were drawn from 43 Canadian universities and colleges, 3 foreign universities and 3 non-university institutions. The large number of reviews and reviewers reflects the high degree of co-operation of the Canadian political science community in responding to the editor's review requests.

The following tables provide more detail of the sex and regional characteristics of reviewers and a breakdown by subfield of the books reviewed.

Table 1. Reviewers by Province

	N	%	No. universities represented
British Columbia	9	7.0	4
Alberta	15	11.4	3
Saskatchewan	7	6.0	2
Manitoba	6	4.6	3
Ontario	61	46.6	17
Quebec	13	9.1	5
New Brunswick	4	3.1	3
Nova Scotia	10	7.6	3
P.E.I.	1	.8	1
Newfoundland	2	1.5	2
Foreign	3	2.3	3
Total	131	100.0	46

Table 2. Reviewers by Sex

	N	2
Male	110	84
Female	21	16

Table 3. Books Reviewed by Subfield

	N
Canadian Politics, Instits., Behavior,	
Provincial Politics	28
Comparative Politics	42
Political Thought	24
IR and International Organizations	11
Canadian Foreign Policy	11
Public Policy	9
Methodology, Political Behaviour	8
Political Economy	- 4
Public Administration	4
Women's Studies	3
Local Government	2
TOTAL	146*

\*Some books on Canadian topics fit in more than one category.

Submitted by Grace Skogstad

#### THE ACTING SECRETARY-TREASURER'S REPORT

Dear Colleagues:

A few words concerning some items on the agenda of the Annual General Meeting.

#### The Financial Statements, 1985

You will notice in reading the financial statements that we have in 1985 a surplus of a little more than six thousand dollars thus allowing us to reduce the accumulated deficit by that amount. This has been possible by a very parsimonious management of the Association's funds, for instance the Association expenditures went down by close to four thousand dollars from 1984 to 1985.

We managed to do well in 1985 but we shall not be able to repeat that accomplishment in 1986. Our budget for that year indicates clearly that our expenditures will be going up due to increased costs while our revenues will go down due to reduced grants from the Social Sciences and Humanities Research Council. That is why we find ourselves in the unfortunate position of having to raise the fees as the only way to balance our budget.

#### 2. L'augmentation des cotisations

Le Comité des finances de l'Association (Jean-Pierre Gaboury, Joan Pond, Harald von Riekhoff et Donald Rowat) et le Comité Executif recommande d'augmenter les frais d'adhésion à notre Association selon l'échelle suivante:

Students, retired or unemployed individuals and any other person earning under \$15,000. annually

Etudiant(e)s, personnes retraitées ou sans travail et toute autre personne dont le revenu annuel ne dépasse pas 15 000\$

	From/de	To/à
CPSA-only/Acsp-seulement	\$20.	25\$
Joint CPSA-Sqsp Membres conjoints, Acsp-Sqsp	\$30.	35\$ 1

Tous les autres membres	All other members
CPSA-only/Acsp seulement	
50\$	\$65. <sup>2</sup>
Joint CPSA-Sqsp/ Membres conjoints	
Acsp-Sqsp 60\$	\$75.

Note 1 and 2: \$30. and \$60. respectively are shared revenue. \$5. is collected in each case for La Société québécoise de science politique's POLITIQUE and represents a simple transfer of revenue.

Les raisons qui rendent une telle augmentation inévitable sont nombreuses. Ne retenons que le fait que les coûts augmentent d'année en année alors que nos revenues vont en diminuant, en grande partie parce que les subventions que nous recevons du Conseil de recherches en sciences humaines du Canada diminuent d'une année à l'autre. Nous en sommes au point où nous ne pouvons absoluement plus diminuer nos dépenses. En effet, notre secretariat fonctionne depuis quelques années déjà avec des ressources fort réduites et c'est grâce à des ruses de Sioux qu'il parvient à accomplir ses tâches. Il faut remarquer que nous n'avons pas voter une augmentation de cotisation depuis 1983 et tout semble indiquer que nous devrons les augmenter à nouveau en 1988.

Directeur

(11,981)

\$232,397

2,726

(11,981) (19,247)

4,540

15,429 522 166,724

244,378

150,773

\$ 42,455 34,015 1,184 77,654

15,429 522 166,724 \$232,397

150,773

\$ 18,177

4,000

750 4,345 65,673

THE CANADIAN POLITICAL SCIENCE ASSOCIATION STATEMENT OF REVENUE AND EXPENDITURE		
CIAT	1985	
ASSC	и,	
NCE	BER	
CANADIAN POLITICAL SCIENCE ASSOCIAT STATEMENT OF REVENUE AND EXPENDITURE	FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 1985	
CAL	03	
REVE	ENDE	
POL	EAR	
DIAN	# X	
ANAI	£	
HE C	2	
F		

1984	69,961 56,000 16,924	242,075	103,519 72,530 63,300	239,349	\$ 2,726		
1985 19	73,596 69	189,337 242	107,586 103 68,222 77 7,300 63	183,108 239	\$ 6,229 \$ 2		
en .	orants - ine Social Sciences and Humanities Research Council of Candda (note 6) - African Workshop Other (note 7)	V	Extenditure Journal (note 8) Association (note 9) Special projects (note 11)		REVENUE IN EXCESS OF EXPENDITURE FOR THE YEAR		

				1984	\$ 99,190	69,961 56,000 16,924	242,075	103,519 72,530 63,300	239,349	\$ 2,726	9
SCIENCE POLITIQUE	TATS	31 DECEMBRE 1985		1985	\$100,397	73,596	189,337	107,586 68,222 7,300	183,108	\$ 6,229	
L'ASSOCIATION CANADIENNE DE SCIENCE POLITIQUE	ETAT DES RESULTATS	POUR L'EXERCICE TERMINE LE 31 DECEMBRE 1985			REVENUS Frais d'adhésion et souscriptions (note 5) Subventions - Le Conseil de recherches	en sciences humaines du Canada (note 6) - Ateller africain Autres (note 7)		DEPENSES La Revue (note 8) Association (note 9) Projets spéciaux (note 11)	EXCEDENT DES REVENIS SUR LES DEPENSES	POUR L'EXERCICE	

ENCE POLITIQUE	HENTAIRE				\$ 2,046 \$ 12,913 61,075 138,781	4			\$12,642 \$ 14,898	186,86		67,285 63,661	( 15.866) 3,624	1	49		Directeur	9				
L'ASSOCIATION CANADIENNE DE SCIENCE POLITIQUE	PROGRAMME DE STAGE PARLEMENTAIRE	BILAN	AU 30 JUIN 1985		Encatase Countitions do denAr	Interet couru à recevoir		AISSVA	Comptes à payer	Revenus reportés	AVOIR DES MEMBRES	Solde au début de l'exercice	Excédent des revenus sur les dépenses (excédent des dépenses sur les revenus)	or the state of th	111111111111111111111111111111111111111	Approuvé au nom du conseil:	Directeur					
				1984	\$22,560	\$25,560		\$ 8,150	20,750	28,900		(1,088)	( 2,252)	3,340)	\$25,560			100				
ASSOCIATION	PROGRAMME		2	185	185	85	85	1985	\$29,849	\$32,849		\$17,212	21,000	38,212	CIT)	(3,340)	( 2,023) ( 2	( 5,363)	\$32,849			
THE CANADIAN POLITICAL SCIENCE ASSOCIATION	ONTARIO LEGISLATIVE INTERNSHIP PROGRAMME	BALANCE SHEET	AS AT JUNE 30, 1985	ASSETS	Cash Prepaid expense		LIABILITIES	Accounts payable	Association		MEMBERS' EQUITY (DEFICIT)	Balance - beginning of year	Revenue in excess of expenditure (expenditure in excess of revenue) for the year	Balance - end of year		Approved on behalf of the Board:	200	מופניסו				

#### ONTARIO LEGISLATURE INTERNSHIP PROGRAMME

#### STAGES PARLEMENTAIRES A L'ASSEMBLY LEGISLATIVE DE L'ONTARIO

#### Annual Report 1986

- 1. The Programme continues to receive its primary funding from the Ontario Legislative Assembly. At its meeting in April, 1986, the Assembly's Board of Internal Economy authorized a grant of \$132,000 to the Association in support of the Programme, an increase of 4.1%. The Assembly grant covers the stipends for eight interns and related administrative costs, plus funds for an annual constituency visit. External funding pays for exchange visits and seminars. The stipend for 1986-87 has been set at \$12,000 (or \$1200 per month).
- 2. Private sector grants for 1985-86 have been received from Bell Canada (\$5,000), Xerox Canada (\$1000), Molson's (\$1000), Syntronics (\$1000) and The Jackman Foundation (\$1000). We have a commitment from ManuLife for \$5,000. The Programme has also received personal donations from Mr. and Mrs. Bart Watt and John Eichmanis. The Institute for Political Involvement has been kind enough to assist us in our fund-raising and a number of organizations are currently considering our requests. We have also received assistance of various kinds from a number of organizations. Deserving special mention are the Churchill Society for the Advancement of Parliamentary Democracy, the Ontario Public Service Employees Union, Susan Murray Consultants, and the Ontario Wine Council.
- 3. Bell Canada has committed itself to continue its grant in 1986-87 and a number of the Programme's financial supporters have given informal commitments. The Programme will continue in 1986-87 to try to broaden its base of private support in order to further strengthen the educational side of the Programme and, possibly, to increase the number of interns from eight to ten.
- 4. The Programme was administered in 1985-86 by myself, a Deputy Academic Director, Dr. Graham White, of the Department of Political Science at the University of Toronto, and three Co-ordinators at the Legislature: Douglas Arnott of the Clerk's Office (a former intern), John Eichmaniś, a political scientist employed by the Legislative Research Service, and Ellen Schoenberger, Personnel Officer of the Assembly.
- 5. For 1986-87, I will be taking a one-year leave of absence from the Programme to undertake research project. The Executive Committee of the Association, at its May meeting, confirmed Professor White as Acting Academic Director. A former intern, he has been Deputy Academic Director since 1984 and was Legislative Co-ordinator for two years prior to that while working as Committee Clerk at the Assembly. He has published widely on Ontario politics and legislatures and is highly qualified for the post
- 6. In 1985-86, the Ontario interns have visited Parliament, the Quebec National Assembly and the California State Legislature. The annual visit to the Legislatures of Alberta and B.C. is scheduled for late May. Each of these visits has involved three (or more) intensive days of seminars with senior public officials, journalists, academics, and others with specialized knowledge of the legislature and its political The Ontario interns have also hosted the Parliamentary environment. interns, as well as interns from Alberta and B.C. at Queen's Park. In addition, the interns have had an active programme of seminars, a wide range of public officials and interest group representatives, as well as Assembly officials and politicians. By June 30, they will have had more than 50 such seminars, not including the seminars on the exchange visits. The interns were also fortunate to be able to attend the Progressive Conservative leadership convention, as well as other party gatherings, involving all three parties, and various events sponsored by unions and other groups. Nevertheless, their major activity has remained the day-to-day work for the MPPs, most of whom make an active effort to include their interns in a full range of legislative activities.
- 7. The assignments for 1985-86 were:

Marya Duckworth, Toronto, Ont. LL.B., Osgoode Hall Law School, York University, 1984 Elie Martel (NDP, Sudbury East) Gilles Morin (L, Calreton East)

Patrick Fafard, Edmonton, Alta. B.A. (Hons.), Political Science, University of Alberta, 1982; M.A., Political Science, York University, 1985 David Reville (NDP, Riverdale) Jim McGuigan (L, Kent-Elgin)

- Ruth Flynn, Sarnia, Ont. B.A. (Hons.), Political Science, 1983; M.A., Political Science, University of Western Ontario David Cooke (L, Kitchener) Phil Gillies (PC, Brantford)
- Mary Kirley, Toronto, Ont. B.A. (Hons.), Public Administration,
  University of Windsor, 1985

  Joan Smith (L, London South)

  Evelyn Gigantes (NDP, Ottawa Centre)
- David McLennan, London, Ont. B.A. (Hons.), History, 1983; LL.B. in progress, University of Western Ontario
  Chris Ward (L, Wentworth North)
  David McFadden (PC, Eglinton)
- Cheryl Parry, Smith Falls, Ont. B.A. (Hons.), Political Science, Queen's University, 1983; M.P.M., University of Alberta, 1985 Claudio Polsonelli (L. Yorkview) Karl Morin-Strom (NDP, Saulth Ste. Marie)
- Monika Turner, Toronto, Ont. B.A. (Hons.), Anthropology, 1981; M.A.,
  Anthropology, McMaster, 1985

  Dennis Timbrell (PC, Don Mills)

  Doug Reycraft (L, Middlesex)
- Julia Wilson, Toronto, Ont. B.A. (Hons.), Political Science, Queen's
  University, 1985
  Susan Fish (PC, St. David)
  Don Knight (L, Halton-Burlington)
- 8. The selection committee for 1985-86 consisted of the Academic Director, Douglas Arnott and Ellen Schoenberger from the Legislature, a serving intern (Julia Wilson and two CPSA representatives (Professors Graham White, University of Toronto, and Carolyn Andrew University of Ottawa). More than 120 completed applications were received (down slightly from 1985) representing a wide range of institutions in Ontario and across the country. The quality of applications was very high and the committee found the selection process even more difficult than usual.
- 9. Barring unforeseen circumstances, the 1986-87 interns will be:
- Jennifer R. Cole, Mississauga, Ont. B.A. (Hons.), Political Science, 1985; M.A., Political Science, McMaster University, 1986
- Janet E. Edwards, Mississauga, Ont. B.A. (Hons.), University of Toronto, 1986
- Susan L. Forestell, Welland, Ont. B.A. (Hons.), Political Science, Queen's University, 1986
- David J. Harvey, Burlington, Ont. B.A. (Hons.), University of Western Ontario, 1985; M.A., Political Science, Dalhousie University, 1986
- Gayle E. Laws, Waterloo, Ont. B.A. (Hons.), Political Science, 1985; M.A., Political Science, University of Waterloo, 1986
- Sine A. Mackinnon, Antigonish, N.S. B.J. (Hons.), University of King's College, 1986
- Caroline S. Thomson, Mississauga, Ont. B.A. (Hons.), History, Trent University, 1984; M.A., History, University of Ottawa, 1986
- Stanislaw Szulc, London, Ont. M.A., Law, Adam Mickiewicz University, Poznan, Poland, 1972; M.A., Political Science, University of Western Ontario, 1986
- 10. The requirement that the interns complete a paper as part of the Programme has produced many interesting papers. An annotated bibliography is being compiled and will be featured in an upcoming issue of the Bulletin. We are seeking funding to publish the best papers of the first decade of the Programme as part of activities marking that anniversary. The Policy Committee has approved on an experimental basis a change of policy with respect to the papers. For the past several years, interns have not received their stipends for the final month
- until the paper has been submitted. For 1986-87, \$100 will be held back from each month's stipend and will be paid out as a sort of bonus upon receipt of the completed paper: \$500 for the first draft and \$500 for the revised version. This will provide an incentive to complete the paper without the hardship of missed rent payments if the paper is late.

ll. In 1985-86, the Programme continued to benefit from the enthusiastic support of the MPPs and officials of the Assembly. Among those deserving special thanks are the Hon. Hugh Edighoffer, Speaker of the Ontario Legislative Assembly, Mr. Roderick Lewis, Clerk of the House, Mr. Thomas Stelling, Sergeant-at-Arms, and Mr. Robert Fleming, the Administrator of the Assembly. The Programme also received noteworthy assistance from the Clerk's Office at the Assembly and from York University, which donated office space and other services. The support from our private sponsors has been invaluable and we are grateful to the Canadian Life and Health Insurance Association for assisting us with a reception for the PIP interns. I would like to express my personal gratitude to Graham White, Carolyn Andrew, Phyllis Feldman, the Programme secretary, Douglas Arnott, John Eichmanis and Ellen Schoenberger for their fine work, as well as to Joan Pond and the CPSA staff for their support. The interns themselves also deserve special mention for their organizational and fund-raising efforts, which have been exceptional this year.

Fred Fletcher Academic Director May 20, 1986

#### REPORT OF THE ACTING SECRETARY-TREASURER (CONTINUED FROM PAGE 13)

#### 3. Directory

Unfortunately we have been unable to produce The Directory for this year's annual meeting. You know that this is not the first delay we have encountered with this project. We simply do not have the resources to hire extra people to do the work and the Secretariat is overloaded in its day-to-day functions. Delay, however, is the mot clé. We have reason to believe, thanks to new kindnesses from the University of Ottawa, and continuing extraordinary effort from our staff, that we will be able to accomplish it in the next term.

J'aimerait en terminant exprimer ma reconnaissance et j'espère, celle de L'Association, à Joan Pond et à ses deux collaboratrices Shelley Berezin et Rachel Desjardins pour l'excellent travail qu'elles accomplissent dans les conditions difficiles que nous connaissons.

#### CALL FOR PAPERS

Oct. 9-10, 1986. Proposals for individual papers and complete sessions in all areas of British studies are invited for the 1986 joint meeting of the Western Conference on British Studies and the North American Conference on British Studies, to be held at the historic Old Brown Palace Hotel, Denver, CO. Proposals should be submitted by 15 June 1986, and completed papers by 15 August 1986, to Professor R. J. Q. Adams, Program Chairman, Department of History, Texas A & M University, College Station, TX, 77843.

the first appearance of the formal publication remained 1986.

### 9. Report: Canadian Journal of Political Science - Robert Boardman

Professor Boardman referred the Board to his annual report as it appeared in 'The Bulletin'. He drew the audience's attention to the recent appointments to the Editorial Advisory Board. Rianne Mahon (Carleton) and Mark Zacher (UBC) in that capacity. He also pointed out that François-Pierre Gingras had taken over from Jean Crête, at December 31, 1984, as francophone Co-Editor of CJPS. Professor Gingras expressed his personal gratitude to Professor Crête for his years of hard and effective labour for CJPS.

Professor Boardman noted that the total number of manuscripts for 1984 was down slightly, a 'hook' that he would now use to issue a reminder to all persons who might have a manuscript in process, or might know of a colleague who was preparing one, to consider submitting to CJPS. It continued, he said, the best journal possible but required excellent manuscripts to maintain that standard. He particularly encouraged manuscripts from IR and Comparative Politics, two subfields that evidenced lower than normal rates of participation (12% for IR, including Canadian—American relations and Canadian Foreign Policy; 13% for Comparative.)

Turnaround time, pointed up Professor Boardman, had slipped slightly: 60.5 days for the year covered in the report.

Professor Boardman thanked his colleague Professor Bakvis, and Professor Grace Skogstad (Carleton), for a most vigourous year and ended by thanking, most particularly, the assessors without whose work <a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/jhp.collapse.">The Journal</a> would obviously simply collapse.

There was a question from the floor about how books were matched to assessors and which recommended the process of La Société québécoise which published a list of books for review and invited volunteers. Professor Skogstad said that she had followed the practices of her predecessors. The large volume of books in English and the tradition of avoiding the 'axe to grind' syndrome had seemed to call for a many-faceted approach. There had, so far, been no difficulty in obtaining reviews. She had inherited files of persons from Professor Smith. She had built a subfields file based on the Directory questionnaire which was also a source of names of those members who had signalled their willingness to contribute to Association life in this way. There was an ongoing index of persons who had contributed over the life of The Journal.

Professor Boardman said that the idea of the line in the questionnaire was to seek participation and encouraged anyone who was interested to add his or her name, at any point, to the 'pot' of reviewers.

MOTION: Robert Boardman/Alan Cairns
CARRIED

That the Report of the <u>Journal</u> Editors be accepted.

10. Report: Ontario Legislative Internship\* Programme - Frederick J. Fletcher

Professor Holsti expressed Professor Fletcher's regret for not being able to be in attendance.

MOTION: Robert Drummond/Jean Laponce

That the Report of the OLIP Director be accepted.

### 11. Report: Parliamentary Internship Programme - Robert J. Jackson

Professor Jackson said that because there had been some feeling that the interns and the Association did not know each other, he had asked this year's group to be present and presented each to the assembly, inviting each to introduce him or herself.

Funding, Professor Jackson reminded the assembly, was on a three-year basis. \$150,000. was now required annually and had to be sought from the private sector. Funding for 1985/86 was firmly in place.

MOTION: Robert J. Jackson/ CARRIED

That the Report of the PIP Director be accepted.

#### 12. Report: Chair of the Programme Committee

Professor Bernard submitted a written report which will be included in the record. He thanked his Committee and spoke with pride of the participation of 365 persons in the sessions. He particularly thanked Professor Holsti for the honour of having been asked to carry out the task. He concluded by introducing his successor, Professor Donald J. C. Carmichael.

MOTION: André Bernard/D.J.C. Carmichael

That the Canadian Political Science Association extends warmest thanks to l'Université de Montréal, to the department of political science there, and most particularly, to Professor André Blais for the excellent and pleasant arrangements for the 1985 meetings.

#### 14. Adjournment

MOTION: Donald J. Heasman/D.J.C. Carmichael
CARRIED

That the 1985 Annual General Meeting be adjourned.